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Minutes of the regular March 24, 2009  meeting of the City Council, City of Eden:


CITY OF EDEN, N. C.

The regular meeting of the City Council, City of Eden, was held on Tuesday, March 24, 2009 at 7:30 p.m. in the Council Chambers, 308 E. Stadium Drive. Those present for the meeting were as follows: 

Mayor:                                      
John E. Grogan

Mayor Pro Tem:               
Wayne Tuggle, Sr.

Council Members:                 
Donna Turner


           
Darryl Carter

                                             (absent)
Jerry Epps

                                                   
Christine Myott


Jim Burnette


Jerry Ellis

City Manager:                   
Brad Corcoran

City Clerk:          
Sheralene Thompson

City Attorney:                           
Erin Gilley
Representatives from Departments:

Representatives from News Media:
Miranda Baines, Eden Daily News, Jonelle Davis, Greensboro News & Record, and Robbie Doss, Eden’s Own Journal.
MEETING CONVENED:

Mayor Grogan called the regular meeting of the Eden City Council to order and welcomed those in attendance. He explained that the Council meets the third Tuesday of each month at 7:30 p.m. and works from a prepared agenda; however, time would be set aside for business not on the printed agenda.   
INVOCATION:

Mr. Robert Johnson, Pastor of the Draper Christian Church, gave the invocation followed by the Pledge of Allegiance led by Fire Chief Bernie Moore.  

PROCLAMATIONS:

Mayor Grogan presented the following proclamation in recognition of the annual Spring Litter Sweep campaign.  
SPRING LITTER SWEEP

WHEREAS, the North Carolina Department of Transportation organizes an annual spring statewide roadside cleanup to ensure clean and beautiful roads in North Carolina; and

WHEREAS, the spring 2009 LITTERSWEEP roadside cleanup will take place April 18 – May 2, 2009, and encourages local governments and communities, civic and professional groups, businesses, churches, schools, families and individual citizens to participate in the Department of Transportation cleanup by sponsoring and organizing local roadside cleanups; and

WHEREAS, Adopt-A-Highway volunteers, Department of Transportation employees, Department of Correction inmates and community service workers, local government agencies, community leaders, civic and community organizations, businesses, churches, schools, and environmentally concerned citizens conduct annual local cleanups during LITTERSWEEP and may receive certificates of appreciation for their participation; and

WHEREAS, the great natural beauty of our state and a clean environment  are sources of great pride for all North Carolinians, attracting tourists and aiding in recruiting new industries; and

WHEREAS, the cleanup will increase awareness of the need for cleaner roadsides, emphasize the importance of not littering and encourage recycling of solid wastes, and

WHEREAS, the spring 2009 LITTERSWEEP cleanup will celebrate the 21st anniversary of the North Carolina Adopt A Highway program and its 5,750 volunteer groups that donate their labor and time year round to keep our roadsides clean; and

WHEREAS, the LITTERSWEEP cleanup will be a part of educating the children of this great state regarding the importance of a clean environment to the quality of life in North Carolina; 

NOW, THEREFORE, I, JOHN E GROGAN, Mayor of the City of Eden, do hereby proclaim April 18-May 2, 2009 as 

“LITTER SWEEP” 

time in the City of Eden, and encourage all citizens to participate and to take an active role in making our community cleaner.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, I have hereunto set my hand and affixed the seal of the City of Eden, this 24th day of March, 2009.

John E. Grogan, Mayor
Attest:

Sheralene S. Thompson, City Clerk 

******
Mayor Grogan presented the following proclamation in recognition of Arbor Day.  He noted that Eden, again, has been named Tree City USA by the Arbor Day Foundation.  

2009 ARBOR DAY PROCLAMATION

WHEREAS, 
in 1872, J. Sterling Morton proposed to the Nebraska Board of Agriculture that a special day be set aside for the planting of trees, and

WHEREAS, 
this holiday, called Arbor Day, was first observed with the planting of more than a million trees in Nebraska, and

WHEREAS, 
Arbor Day is now observed throughout the nation and the world, and

WHEREAS, 
trees can reduce the erosion of our precious topsoil by wind and water, cut heating and cooling costs, moderate temperature, clean the air, produce life-giving oxygen, and provide habitat for wildlife, and

WHEREAS, 
trees are a renewable resource giving us paper, wood for our homes, fuel for our fires and countless other wood products, and

WHEREAS, 
trees in our city increase property values, enhance the economic vitality of business areas, and beautify our community, and

WHEREAS, 
the City of Eden has been named a Tree City USA community by the National Arbor Day Foundation for the 15th year, and

WHEREAS, 
the State of North Carolina and the North Carolina Division of Forest Resources will observe Friday, March 20, 2009 as Arbor Day in the State of North Carolina;

NOW, THEREFORE, I, John Grogan, Mayor of the City of Eden, do hereby proclaim March 20, 2009 as Arbor Day in the City of Eden, and I urge all citizens to celebrate Arbor Day and to support efforts to protect our trees and woodlands, and to plant trees to promote the well-being of this and future generations.

Dated this 24th day of March, 2009.

John E. Grogan, Mayor

Attest

Sheralene Thompson, City Clerk

SET MEETING AGENDA:

Mayor Grogan asked that they move Unfinished Business item (b) to be discussed before the Public Hearings.  

A motion was made by Council Member Carter seconded by Council Member Ellis to move Unfinished Business item (b).  All Council Members present voted in favor of this motion.  This motion carried. 
(b)  Consideration of Recommendation for Utility Accounts:  Owners vs. Renters:
Mayor Grogan asked Ms. Tammie McMichael, Director of Finance to come forward.

Ms. McMichael explained that on March 7, 2009, the Finance Department presented a presentation to make them aware of the current financial situation regarding unpaid final bills and the substantial amount of money they are currently losing on an annual basis.  As a result, they made the following primary recommendation: 
1. Require that utility accounts be placed in the property owner(s) name instead of the 
renter’s (tenant’s) name.  

Based on some feedback they received from property owners with rental property, they recommended as an alternative:
2. The current refundable deposit rate that renters must pay in order to have utilities 
placed in his/her name, be increased by $150.00 making the rate inside the city 
limits $250.00 and the rate outside the city limits be $325.00.

Monthly Billing may be another alternative but would require the employment of an additional full-time meter reader until an automated meter reading system was implemented.  They were in the process of requesting economic stimulus funding which will be provided through a combination of grant funds and a principal forgiveness (0% interest) loan for Automated Meter Reading but this was something that will not happen immediately.

Council Member Burnette asked that if they did get the grant and go to the automated meter reading to replace all the meters, what kind of time frame they would be looking at.

Ms. McMichael replied that they could have it done within a year’s time and possibly 6 months or less.  She added that the weather was going to factor in that.  They would actually do a turnkey package with the company who could just come in and maybe retrofit some of the newer meters, but for the most part all of them would have to be replaced and they would have to hire somebody to do that.

Council Member Burnette questioned when they would know the results on the grant request.  

Ms. McMichael replied that they have applied for two.  They have applied for the Clean Water State Revolving Fund and the Drinking Water.  They were hoping to get the results back possibly at the end of March or the first of April on the Clean Water and as far as the Drinking Water, the application was not due until March 30 and she was working on getting that in now.

Council Member Tuggle stated that (1) required that utility accounts be placed in the property owner(s) name instead of the renter’s (tenant’s) name.  He thought that was an unfair burden on the property owners to begin with.  They did not really create the problem and he thought it was up to the delinquent renters to make up the difference whatever that would be.  He added that in his opinion, he thought they (the city) were responsible to recoup this $35,000 in tax payer money that was lost but he did not think the property owners should be responsible for it.  

Council Member Carter referred to (2) where it said this was a refundable deposit, as long as the bill was paid when the renter moves out to which Ms. McMichael replied that was correct.  She explained that usually, they keep the refundable deposit on the account, it offsets the final bill, however if there was any credit left on the account after that then a check was sent to the customer.

Council Member Ellis asked her to explain how he would get his utilities if he were to come in off of the street.

Ms. McMichael explained that you would come into their office and fill out a water and sewer account application.  You would need a picture ID, which was usually a driver’s license.  They would make a copy of that to have on file just for identification.  Also, it was the city’s policy, if they felt that the person was being dishonest, they can require a settlement statement (for property owners – who do not have to pay a deposit) or some type of identification as far as a renter leasing a property.  On some occasions they will contact the actual property owner and ask them who they are leasing the property to so they have some measures in place to help make sure that the people who are signing up are truly the people who are living at the house.  

Council Member Tuggle asked if they put the burden on the people who cause the problem, the delinquent renters, what kind of problems would it cause for the city in collecting.  He stated that he and Councilman Burnette had spent some time going over it and Councilman Burnette had made several projections that he certainly agreed with.  He stated that he knew that when you go to [someone such as] Duke Power and you want your power turned on [you paid] a certain amount of money and that was just the way it worked.  There was a certain amount of money you have to put down if you want your water turned on and he thought it should be on the people who caused the problem.

Ms. McMichael explained that as far as the collection goes your deposit would be applied to the account and then the balance outstanding was what they went after as far as collections were concerned.  She added that they were fortunate to have a debt set off program through the Internal Revenue Service.  If they have a social security number and someone had a balance of $50 or more, they could turn them in for collection after 90 days and they have been doing that.  She added that every outstanding account has actually been submitted to the debt set off program and what happens was that when those folks get a tax return or refund or lottery winning then the city will get their water and sewer money.  She also added that some of the people they deal with may not have jobs or file a tax return so it may take a little longer.  There was no deadline so if they turn it over to the debt setoff they try to collect it until the city actually tells them it has been collected.  She explained that also a lot of times when someone rented, they would go and move from house to house so the city keeps a record under their name and social security number so that if they come in to apply again as long as they did not to sign up under someone else’s name, they would be able to try to catch those folks and collect that money at that time before they were allowed have another water and sewer account.
Council Member Tuggle stated that this was probably the worst time in the world to be on City Council.  They have a $4 million budget deficit that they were going to have to make up because of Hanes Brands moving out as well as the solid waste and other things.  He stated that there was going to come a time, there was no question about it, that the water bills like everything else would have to go up and it sure would be a lot easier to be able to deal with it monthly as opposed to every two months.  He asked what affect it would have on these delinquent renters and could she effectively say that the amount of money they were losing ($35,000) would be cut in half because they would not have to wait an extra month to try to recoup it.  

Ms. McMichael replied that you would be able to catch these folks a lot quicker and if there was a leak you will be able to detect that a little bit faster because you will be monitoring it on a 30 day basis versus a 60 day basis.  So you were going to realize that you have these outstanding balances and you would put forth the effort to collect them.  There again your efforts to truly get money out of those folks was going to be determined on if it was a large enough balance that you would want to take some kind of civil action against them or turn them over to the debt setoff program with the hopes that they were going to get a tax refund or lottery winning or they were going to come in and need water and sewer again at another location.

Council Member Tuggle asked if it would be cheaper to hire another person and do it every month to help the citizens.  He felt like it would be a lot easier to pay a water bill every month as opposed to every two months, especially if they have to increase rates.  He asked if it would make more sense to hire someone and do it every month and cut this bill in half than it would be going through the legal processes.

Ms. McMichael replied that there were advantages and disadvantages to monthly billing. She explained that if they would recall, the city at one time billed monthly and in order to save costs and money they implemented the bimonthly.  They have their normal expenses, supplies, personnel and things like that, which were cut back in order to extend it to a bimonthly bill.  So you will have to put those measures back in place.  It would take 3 people to read every meter in the city in 5 days versus the 1 meter reader that was currently reading meters over a 10 day period.  Then you would have twice the amount of supplies, you will double the bills that you have to purchase and your reminder notices.  Those were the kinds of costs that would happen and the postage cost would increase.  Some of the advantages were first of all, cash flow issues for your customer as rates were going to continue to go up.  She pointed out that they get their power bills or gas bills on a monthly basis so some people could budget for that better on a monthly basis.  She added that it was up to the individual.  There would also be improved collection efforts for final bills.  Depending upon the billing cycle, if someone decides to move out, it could be as much as a three month period before you truly catch it because you have gone back around the city and it was time to read them again and they have moved out in the middle of a billing cycle so it was not always just 60 days that they were out of money sometimes it could go a little bit longer than that.  You would also pick up leak detections a little bit quicker and if the interest rates go back up they would see a little bit of cash flow increase and some more cash availability, but long term it was just one of those things.  It was a convenience to the people [but] then were they willing to hire another person when they were trying to save and cut back.
Council Member Tuggle commented that again they were losing $35,000 because they were doing it two months and at least it would possibly cut that in half and he would rather have somebody on a daily basis, if it helps the citizens to make the bill every month as opposed to two months so it was a matter of how you looked at it.

Ms. McMichael added that they could know right off that for just hiring a meter reader with benefits and salaries that was going to be about $34,000.

Council Member Carter questioned what would happen to that position after you go to the fully automated system.

Ms. McMichael replied that the City Manager may be the better person to answer that question, but he was a firm believer in keeping everybody’s job.  As to what would happen, public works in that area, sometimes they have a little more turnover than the Finance Department and she would like to believe that through attrition he would just get that person into another department.
The City Manager, Mr. Brad Corcoran, added that was exactly what they would do.  If they went from 3 people reading meters down to 1, they would just take the two positions and absorb them elsewhere as vacancies occur.

Mayor Grogan commented that Council Member Burnette sent out some alternative things, however a number of people have signed up to speak.  He then asked the first speaker to come forward.

Mr. Ronnie Hawkins, Landors Drive, addressed the City Council:

Mr. Hawkins explained that to start with he was 100% against having anything a renter has in his name simply because if the city was losing on the water bill he was sure losing on the rent.  He pointed out that he had to go to Wentworth (court house) and pay $106 to get a court date after he had given his renters ten (10) days to move.  Then he gets a court date about ten days later, he goes back and gets a judgment against them, they do not show up for court because they know more about the law than the judge does, and they still do not move.  He pointed out that he had to go back to Wentworth and pay them $40, pay the sheriff’s department $20 and then about 7 days after that they were going to make them come out of the house.  He has to padlock it, watch after their belongings if there was anything much, and then they have 10 more days to get their belongings.  Then if they do not move it, he could do what he wanted with their stuff, but most of the time after you have done all of this, they will move the day before they come with the padlock, so he has then lost all that rent.  He added that he also had to evict several.  He already paid the city and county taxes on about 13% of everything he made, gross.  Now he asked them, to just figure how the house looks when they move out.  Sometimes you have to spend $3,000 to $4,000 just to get it back to where you can rent it again.  Also, one other thing, you start working on the house and the man comes by and sees it and says “what are you doing?”  I say “I’m working on trying to get the house presentable.”  He says “how much you going to spend?”  I say 
“well I don’t know”…but if you just say $5,000, well about 2 or 3 weeks later you get a bill in the mail going up $5,000 on your tax.  Then you got to argue with them (County) then they will cut that in half saying “you are not through yet so we are just going to go up half that”…to which Mayor Grogan pointed out that he was speaking about the County to which Mr. Hawkins replied yes, but that is part of the city, if they go up, you are going up, they are all tied together.  
He stated that they should hang a medal around your neck and give you a break on taxes if you get these old houses around here to looking presentable.  He asked them to look at the rift raft around here because the only person that does anything about it was the landlords.  He added that he had worked strong for 12 years and he did not want any part of a water bill in his name.  He pointed out that they (renters) will switch the meters and cut the locks off them.  He suggested that they could ask their water department about that.  They (renters) would do everything to rob the water people and the electrical and gas (companies) the same way, so he was 100% against it.  

Mr. James Mitchell, 141 S. Hamilton Street, addressed the City Council:

Mr. Mitchell explained that he was opposed to the water bill being put in the landlord’s name.  He agreed with Mr. Hawkins that it was hard to get people out of the house and once you do you have to pay the money to get them out, then they will prolong it and like he said they cut locks off the meters.  He also noted that due to the economy, he had to come down on the rent for some people just to live in their homes, who have lived there 12-15 years.  He had one lady who had cancer and she did not pay rent for 6 months.  She passed away and he lost that rent.  He also had a lady right now who has MS and has lived in her home for 12 years.  She is waiting on disability and he had not received rent in 4 months.  He explained that he had about 50 houses in the city and he asked them to imagine that if the average water and sewer bill was $100 a month what he would be paying in a year’s time.  He stated that he could not stand it, with property taxes and insurance.  He stated that he would just plead with the City Council to consider this.
Mr. Shane Hensley, property owner, addressed the City Council:

Mr. Hensley explained that he tried to partner with the city and just like a lot of these folks here, they were investors and he mainly invested right here within the city limits.  He stated that he stopped investing outside the city whenever they started wanting people to put the water in their names.  He explained that it was just a deterrent.  It seemed like they always wanted to reward people for doing bad.  He thanked Councilman Tuggle for his comments and he had conversations with Councilman Burnette and he appreciated him stopping by to actually look at what real people in the real world have to say about issues like this.  
He pointed out that according to General Statute 42-37.1 as landlords they did not have the right to deny water to anybody.  So, if they did decide to put those in the landlord’s name, if they did not pay, he could not deny them water.  The city could, but he could not, nor could he deny them power.  He explained that kind of put him at odds.  Like Mr. Hawkins said, he had also been doing this about 15 years.  He also had not had a rate increase on his rent in 15 years and he has had to go down just because of the economy.  He explained that you get a good tenant who goes through hard times and what happens, you develop that rapport with them and try to help them any way you can.  He stated that with this water bill, it would push some of them over the edge.  A lot of them were just barely making it as investors.  They were an industry who was local and they were not going overseas.  They were going to invest here locally and they did not need any more burden.  They were trying to improve the city and most of the homes he had invested in over the years, the only reason he got them was because they were ready to be burned down, or they were drug infested homes [located] in the neighborhood that he grew up in.  He went in and fixed them up, brought the tax base up, which in return benefited the city, versus a vacant lot.  Now they were able to buy water from the city on that property, otherwise it would just have been a vacant lot, because not many people would go in there and put a house on it.  
As landlords they were investors and they give a little more back to this city than what most people think.  They buy locally, from Draper Lumber, Builder’s Mart and Dyers.  They try to use local electricians, handymen, painters and if they really want to get down to it, they were the backbone of this economy and he could prove that.  In 2000 there were 2372 rental properties inside the city limits and 4272 regular residents.  That was one third of the homes here in town.  He added that had probably changed since the year 2000 but he suspected with the foreclosures, they were more towards the 3000 mark or better.  He stated that a lot of his friends there were buying foreclosures which in return were cleaning up the market here in Eden and this was a real investment for the town.  He stated that they were not flunkies just standing around looking for a handout.  If the deadbeats would not pay their water bill, do not give them any water.  He stated that Duke Power has a system in place where when you show up, you pay the deposit, and if you have a delinquent water bill, you were going to square that up before you can get it in your name.  He stated that he knew other places that will require you to have a signed lease from a landlord.  The city could call him anytime that anybody wants water and he would verify that they were his tenants.  The city was doing a good job but he thought they needed to step up the way they do business in this day and time.  People were savvy now, they were stealing meters, and bad people were going to continue to do that.  He did not want to foot the bill for them.  
As far as he knew, he did not owe the city anything.  He paid his water bill and taxes and he had to sell a house every year to pay them but he paid them.  He pointed out that $25,000 to $30,000 a year comes hard and he was going to prove how hard it comes.  His average rental house was about $40,000.  Home Savings & Loan usually gives him a loan around 7.5, the rates have dropped and they have went up and down through the years but he just threw that number in to be fair.  He stated that puts his payment at $370 a month for 15 years.  His insurance was $235 a year so that was another $20 a month which made it $390.  His taxes was about $600 a year, they were $300 when he started doing this. He had not received a raise in 15 years on this property so he was still renting for $450 a month. So if you add taxes and loan payments he was at $440.  That was what it takes to operate that house a month and his rent was $450.  He stated that he also ran across some folks like Mr. Hawkins does from time to time.  He made $10 profit; if you did not have any breakdowns….that was all you make.  Hopefully they could get them paid off one day but they were struggling.  He stated that he just thought they needed to quit rewarding people who do not pay their bills and look after the folks that do.  

Mayor Grogan stated that the information was important especially with the number of rental houses compared to ownership.  

Mr. Hensley closed his comments by thanking Councilman Burnette.  He came to him and asked him what he thought and he challenged anybody.  When you come across an issue like this they should come to the real people.  He would be glad to sit down with anybody from the water department and help solve this problem.  He stated that he changed the way he did business on a yearly basis and he had to or he would be out of business.   

Mr. Donnie Barker, property owner, addressed the City Council:

Mr. Barker explained that he had been a lifelong resident and had rental property within the town.  He knew that the local municipalities to the west of them have tried the same thing and Mayodan has since rescinded and increased the deposit on the water bills to the renters and Madison was under review now and from what he understood they will send it back to the people who rent the properties and not pass it on to the homeowners.  Based upon what everyone has said it was an expensive business for them (landlords) to be in and they hoped that the City Council would consider leaving it the way it was and let the renters absorb the cost because it costs so much when they have to put someone out.  
Mayor Grogan asked if anyone else would like to speak to which Mr. Hensley asked if he could add something else.  

Mr. Hensley stated that on that $250 deposit, according to the lady from the water department they do have a way of recouping that money that they have lost.  It looks like by having their social security number, that they did have a way of collecting that money and putting some other things in place that may tighten up the belt on some of this stuff.

Mayor Grogan stated that Council Member Burnette had sent each member of Council a proposal and he wanted to explain how he arrived at it.  
Council Member Burnette explained that what he wanted to try to show was how he arrived at the recommendations that he was going to make.  That information was as follows:
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Council Member Burnette explained that he immediately ruled out putting this in the landlord’s name because if they did put it in the landlord’s name and were able to collect 100%, which they know that was not possible, because they [also] have landlords that the city had to foreclose on and demolish the houses, but he asked them to assume they collect 100% of that.  That still leaves $13,000 that they were not addressing at all and those were the owners of the properties so they were not addressing that at all. 
He explained that he went through several scenarios of various deposits (listed above).  He used as an example the one he would end up proposing which was $175.00 total deposit.  That was an increase of $75.  If you take that and he used the existing data from the last six months that was presented by the Billing Department and they showed that if he applied the $175 deposit, they would end up with a balance not collected inside the city of $9,000 down from $20,000, [and] $500 down from $1400 outside the city and also from the owners an outstanding balance of $4800 down from $13,000.  He explained that what he was saying, if they have a deposit of $175.00, a refundable deposit if they leave, the city could end up not collecting $14,000 in 6 months out of the $35,000.  

That means that they were looking at collecting $20,000 that they were not collecting at this point, which was $41,000 over a year’s period that they would have collected that they did not collect.  He then threw in the other part of what he was proposing.  They were losing $28,000 a year, $14,000 every 6 months that they were not collecting, even under this scenario.  He asked what if they could cut that $28,000 in half.  
He explained that they could do that by reading the meter every month they should be able to cut that figure in half.  So by going to monthly billing with a $175 deposit they would be collecting over $55,000 a year that they were not collecting now.  And if Ms. McMichael’s point about what it cost to wrap up with more in the $35,000 salary and benefits, this $55,000 would more than pay for that.
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A motion was made by Council Member Burnette that they increase the utilities deposit to $175.00 (inside the city) and $250 (outside the city) as quickly as possible and they go to monthly billing, if they need to increase staff they would do that, and that that be done by July 1.  This motion was seconded by Council Member Tuggle.

Council Member Turner mentioned the cost of the postcards that go out and had he factored that in.
Council Member Burnette replied no he had not, but if what she was estimating was approximately correct of that $34,000 to $35,000 that leaves them with $20,000 a year, and they could certainly do it less than that. 

Council Member Turner asked if he had any idea what that would be because you would be doubling what you were spending now.

Ms. McMichael replied that they knew they were going to add one more personnel and they were concerned about having to add another vehicle for this meter reader.  They currently have 3 vehicles in their department and they were going to attempt to try to share one of the vehicles because they use one for going to the post office and that kind of thing, but she thought they could kind of use the vehicles that they have and hopefully they could trade in their car for another truck that the city has that may be going for auction.  As far as the salary, they were estimating a new truck at one time, but they were going to use their current vehicle so that was irrelevant.  They were going to have to purchase another hand held device which will be about $4500.  That has a five year replacement cost so there would just be some maintenance on that.  The postage increase would be about $12,000 but the postage was going up in May so they were estimating.  The printing and supplies cost were estimated at about $2200.  She thought they were still under the $20,000 that he spoke of but other than that it was only additional costs and it will take a little transition time to get into that.   
Council Member Tuggle asked if July 1 was enough time to make the transition if it was voted on now.
Ms. McMichael replied yes, they would do their very best.  They would do just a plan of action, they would start advertising immediately so they could get someone in and get them trained and then she had to contact their systems folks, they have to make some programming changes.  She added that she did not think there were additional costs with that, it has been inactive and they will need to make it active. They would also revisit the responsibilities that their current Billing & Collections clerks were currently doing because this will obviously double their workload so they were going to try to allocate that out to some other folks in the Finance Department to kind of make it fair as far as the workload was concerned.  They have already contacted Reidsville to get a good schedule that might work for them as well.  
Council Member Carter stated that he agreed with Councilman Burnette’s plan but was it possible they could do this with a part-time person or have they looked inside to see if they have anyone who could share that responsibility.  

Mr. Corcoran replied no, when they contacted Reidsville, they actually have less accounts and they told him that they absolutely have to have three full-time people.  Again that has been consistent when they first submitted the proposal of monthly utility billing last year at the retreat and at that time they even commented there it would just not be possible with three people.  As far as pulling another employee, you could but then you were leaving that department vacant.  Of course remember they have a hiring freeze in place now and since that was implemented they have already had two people retire, one from solid waste and one from streets.  

Council Member Tuggle commented that they were already down 20 some people to which Mr. Corcoran replied that in 1996 there were 203 full time positions and today there were 181.

Council Member Carter asked if it had to be a full-time person instead of a part-time person.
Mr. Corcoran replied that the way their ordinance was set up, basically they start receiving benefits when they work in excess of 1,000 hours which was basically 20 hours a week and based on the information they have gotten from Reidsville it takes three people 40 hours a week to do their city and they have less accounts.

Council Member Myott commented that she thought they only had one meter reader now.

Mr. Corcoran explained that they actually have two.  One was a meter reader and the other one was a meter reader type repairman but they have two individuals.   

Action on the motion was as follows:  Council Members Myott, Burnette, Tuggle, Ellis, and Turner voted in favor of this motion.  Council Member Carter voted in opposition.  This motion carried.

Council Member Carter stated that he was not opposed to it going to the rentals but he just had a problem with the personnel.
Mr. Corcoran added that one of the things he would share, and he had not really made a decision yet, but he discussed with the ladies in finance that he thought that a plan of action would be to probably go ahead and advertise the position now that this has passed but he was sort of inclined to wait to hear what happens on the first grant application with the automated meter reading.  He explained that they have two individuals in another department (C&D) who have both read meters before and one of the things, if they thought they would get the automated meter reading grant, then he would actually pull one of those people out of C&D and use them as the third person until the automated meter reading came to fruition.  On the other hand if he did that and they did not get the grant, then that was a bad move because they have wasted the 2.5 months they have between now and July 1st to get somebody hired, learn the routes and be ready to go.  What he could tell them now, they were going to go ahead and advertise but they were going to wait until the first part of April when they were supposed to hear about the first grant and if they were fortunate enough to get that grant at a low interest loan and it looks like they were going to proceed with the automated meter reading then he would pull someone out of C&D as the third meter reader until they have it fully implemented and then C&D would just operate one person short.  Even if he had to go to a temp service to bring in somebody on a part-time basis, that was what they would do.  On the other hand if the first part of April they find they were not going to get the grant, they would have already advertised, the applications would be on hand, they would go ahead probably and hire somebody and use this 2.5 months.  He agreed they needed to try to keep the cost down but the key was whether they get this automated meter reading system grant or not.
Mayor Grogan explained that he thought Mr. Hensley made a big statement when he was talking about the investors and the people out there who were in the rental business, the way they maintain their properties and keep them up meant a great deal to the appearance of this town and it was appreciated.  

Council Member Ellis asked how many property owners were present to which approximately 35 people stood.  

Mayor Grogan noted that he was also going to move Unfinished Business item (a) up as there were a lot of people in attendance and wished to speak on that item as well.  
(a) 
Consideration and adoption of an Ordinance to amend Chapter 3, Article 1, Section 3-3 of the 
Eden City Code pertaining to fowl within the City.  CCA-09-01. 

Mayor Grogan asked the Police Chief, Mr. Reece Pyrtle, to come forward to give the report.

Chief Pyrtle explained that as requested last month, staff has met and discussed alternatives to the proposed ordinance to eliminate fowl as an allowed animal that can be kept in the City.  Attached is a proposed Ordinance that has been drafted by staff from the Legal Department, Planning Department, and Police Department.  

Staff recommends in favor of this amendment and in addition, staff recommends that any property owners currently keeping fowl on their property be given 90 days to comply with the code changes before any enforcement action is taken.

He noted that they had looked at several ordinances from various municipalities around the area and pretty much modeled theirs as a combination between the Chapel Hill and Hillsborough ordinances that allows for no roosters and addresses the number of chickens and considered distances.

Mayor Grogan stated that as he understood this [ordinance] there will be no roosters in town and you got setbacks.

Chief Pyrtle replied no roosters in the corporate city limits and you would not be allowed to keep more than 20 female chickens within the corporate city limits and also a minimum of 150 feet from the dwelling house of another person…and it goes on to talk about the sanitary conditions.  

Council Member Ellis noted that they had changed that from 100’ to 150’ to which Chief Pyrtle replied yes.  Council Member Ellis stated that he also understood that it was changed to 90 days from where it was 6 months.
Chief Pyrtle explained that they had talked about that and 90 days would be sufficient to get into compliance.

Council Member Turner asked if it was right, the way that it reads, that there was nothing, under the chicken part, about it should be unlawful to raise female chickens for commercial purposes.  She asked if that was the same.

Ms. Stultz explained that they have never allowed them to do livestock as a business but this just spells it out.  For clarification, Ms. Stultz added that it had not been mentioned in this section it was something that was picked up out of another code and they thought it made sense.

Council Member Tuggle commented that he had asked Ms. Stultz earlier this week and he was curious, he knew that when they had ETJ meetings there were concerns about certain areas and he knew that within the city limits there were areas large enough to actually have a farm and have chickens and roosters even within the city and he was curious and he was sure they have to have a farm or some certain qualifications.  He asked if she could tell him what a farm was, he knew what he thought it was but what the State says it was and what he thought it was may be different.
Ms. Stultz explained that during all this process in talking to various folks within the State and County level dealing with agricultural issues and she and the City Attorney both have a stack of State regulations but according to the County Ag folks and the State, the definition of a bonafide farm was that it had to be at least 10 acres, it had to have a farm number, a license and in the case of poultry farming they have to prove that they have a disposal plan and a way to handle dead animals.  She added that Ms. Madison went into their GIS system and did a print out of the number of parcels that were of that size in the city limits.  There were not that many and the vast majority of those usually have industry and all, the hospital, schools and those sorts of things, there were only a handful of parcels within the corporate limits that would qualify.  She stated that her best recommendation for the Council would be not to try and deal with every eventuality now.  If they have someone that comes in with a plan to present, get the ordinances that they handle just like every other one they do, as circumstances change and the community standard changes and it can be amended.  She added that they have not seen anybody else that had that farm extension within the corporate limits so she would certainly recommend that they wait until that circumstance presents itself so they could see what their proposal was.
Council Member Tuggle stated that he knew that at the last meeting there were several people who had chickens.  He stated that they would not want to have unintended consequences and this interfere with some people that may have 8 to 12 chickens.  He would not want that to happen to them.

Council Member Myott pointed out that they could not have a rooster.

Council Member Tuggle stated that he had looked at maybe 50 different cities and from what he saw there he thought that they were somewhat liberal in even there being 20.  Most of them that he saw did not have roosters period and most were 10 or less.

Ms. Stultz added that this proposal does ban roosters and allows 20 hens.  

Mayor Grogan asked the following citizens who had signed up to speak to come forward:

Mr. Ronnie Gibbs, 600 Washburn Avenue, addressed the Council:
Mr. Gibbs explained that he has been at this address since 1992 and has owned chickens pretty much the whole time with no complaints.  He stated that one reason they bought this house was it had a great place for chickens.  He had a wooded area in back and over 100 feet from front to back and on the sides.  He stated that he went over to his neighbors and asked them about his chickens and they had no complaints or problems.  He pointed out that he kept his pens up, put out fresh straw and dirt and raked them out.  He also gave his neighbors and family eggs.  He had probably not bought a dozen eggs in years.  He stated that he had several dozen eggs in his incubator that he planned to hatch out.   He stated that they have said that he could not have them as a business, but you see young chickens at the flea market and was that considered wrong.  He stated that he owned them as pets and he had been around chickens all his life.  If he had one neighbor complaining he would definitely take care of it because he did not want to cause a nuisance and he understood if someone in a certain area had a lot of complaints they should take action, but he [Gibbs] should not have to give up his chickens and his rights to own them because of someone else’s negligence.

Council Member Ellis asked Mr. Gibbs how many chickens he had. 
Mr. Gibbs replied that he had about 50 to 60 mostly hens but he did have some roosters.  He added that he kept them paired up.  He had Bantam farm chickens, Old English games, show chickens, and he has had ducks, turkeys, and geese, but he did not keep guineas.  He stated that he did not understand why you would not move them back 150’ feet and just the chickens.  They [guineas] were so much harder to contain.  He stated that it was like they were picking on chickens so to speak.  He added that he could understand a community that was being hassled over and over about one incident, but in his neighborhood it was fine…he then referred to a former neighbor in the audience who stated that he had no problem with Mr. Gibb’s birds.  
Mr. Jim Matthews, 550 Monroe Street, addressed the Council:

Mr. Matthews explained that he would like to pass some photographs around to the City Council that was of his three Bantam Roosters.  He noted that they were real small, they were his grandkids and they loved them.  He stated that he lived and owned 2 houses in town that sit on property that was at least an acre in size.  They have three rare Bantam Roosters as pets for their grandchildren and the coup that houses them was well over 300 feet from anyone’s house.  He stated that he had read the proposed amendment and agreed with what they were saying concerning the noise, as roosters were known to crow, though he wondered how many of them were familiar with the very small rooster known as the Bantam.  He explained that Bantams were miniature exhibition poultry weighing 1 to 2 pounds and the three roosters they have were of a rare breed exhibition rooster.  They have owned them for almost 2 years.  He added that they did not by choice buy these roosters, but if any of them were familiar with the Easter chicks sold at Dyers or Tractor Supply Stores, you know that the roosters and hens are all together and when your children are begging for those cute fluffy biddies and you buy 4 or 5 more than likely you are going to end up with more roosters than hens.  
He stated that their roosters and chicks did not come from Dyers or Tractor Supply.  He explained that their grandchildren and his wife went to Dyers to see the baby chicks at Easter time and the children wanted a baby chick but their mother said no.  He stated that his wife thought it would be alright if they had a few of the small Bantam chicks but Dyers did not have any so his wife went home and searched online and found a few hatcheries that offered Bantams but only as a single run deal, meaning that you take the chicks as they hatched so there was a 50-50 chance you would end up with some roosters.  He stated that to make a long story short, they never meant to get roosters and will never get roosters again.  All he asked was that they allow them to keep these 3 special pet roosters.  He noted that the photos include two of their six grandchildren and Seth who was 13 years old wanted to become a veterinarian.  He noted that Emily Rose was 4 years old and holding Daisy, a Bantam hen.  When the children come to visit they do not linger in front of the TV or computer but outside with those chickens.  He pleaded with them to please allow them to keep these pets.  
Mr. Duane Maness, Meadow Road, addressed the Council:

Mr. Duane Maness explained that he wanted to present a couple of books for the Council to look over about the prices, breeds and other things.  He knew that the Council was aware that an inspector came by his home and he did have too many chickens.  He apologized for that but he needed time, because of neighbors that he did not have before he got his chickens, to get rid of his chickens.  He explained that he had been showing chickens since he was 6 years old and he was 46 now.  He stated that he had been around fowl his whole life and he loved them.  He cared for them like you would a dog, or anything else.  He thought it was unfair for these people not to own theirs.  He would get rid of his, but he asked that they let the rest of them keep their fowl and to leave the length like it was.  
Council Member Ellis asked if he had anywhere in the County that he could put these birds.

Mr. Maness replied that his brother has 90 acres but that was almost 30 miles one way and it was just too much trouble to go there and care for them and if they were not in his [own] backyard they were not his anyway.  He stated that he hated to lose one breed that had been in his family since 1956 as his papa had raised them and he hated to lose that family of birds but he would. He stated that it meant a whole lot to him because it was a family thing.  When he had his chickens he did not have neighbors.  They built a new development behind him and since then this has occurred.  His [former] neighbors were Mr. and Mrs. Cox and they sold the land and built the houses, [but] the chickens were there first.  He stated that he was sorry that they did not like them.  When he was growing up in the 60s and 70s a lot of people had chickens.  You went out in the backyard and you wanted chicken and dumplings…he was sure that their mothers and fathers all went through it.  He did not think it was fair to do it to the rest of these people here because if they want poultry he thought they should have them but he would get rid of his.

Mayor Grogan asked him how long he thought it would take to get rid of them and was it less than 90 days.

Mr. Maness replied that he would hopefully, but it might take longer.  He had gotten rid of 100 in about 3 weeks but he had to give away about $10,000 worth of birds.

A motion was made by Council Member Ellis seconded by Council Member Turner to table this item.

Mr. Maness added that those little old show Bantam Roosters did not make a noise or nothing.  Now he said, he did not know if they ever get the ABA books, they could look his name up, he was a master breeder…[but] he would give his up just for them.

Ms. Ruth Boyd, Frank Cherry Street, addressed the Council:
Ms. Boyd explained that she lived in The Meadows and she had only been there a little over a year and because she was right in the backyard of Mr. Maness she had more problems than some of the others.  She presented a petition to the Council (on file) that included names of the neighbors who asked her to speak for them.  She also presented some photographs of the problems that she had with the chickens and the landscaping on her property.  She said that with the roosters gone they probably would not have as much problems with the hens.  Her husband had someone to help him last year with the landscaping but he has had 3 heart attacks and she was going to have to be doing the yard work now.  Since this has been tabled, they would be going into it again.  She added that like the people here who have pets, they understand their problem, but they all have problems like the odor, they have decks at the back of their homes and they cannot go out and sit or grill something outside to eat.  There were so many problems and talking about the roosters being quiet, you should come to her house on a Sunday when it was quiet around the neighborhood and these roosters along with the hens together sounded like a real terrible concert and it can be heard all along the neighborhood.  She stated that if it was tabled they would be back.
Council Member Ellis explained that the reason he made that motion was because of a lot of things and here some of these people have them as pets.  He wanted to see the whole picture.  His grandfather was a chicken farmer.  He understood the situation they [neighbors] were going through but that was the reason he made the motion for the table because he thought that if you go back to what Mr. Matthews said, he had a few for his grandchildren and a situation like that.  He thought it was important that they talk as a Council instead of making this motion that night to finalize what they were going to do.  He pointed out that like Mr. Maness had said in a past meeting, that was the type of income he used now and he was now giving away some of his money and he also understood that.  He thought it was very important that they look at the total picture from where they see that they have made some changes in 90 days compared to 6 months and that type of thing and there were a lot of issues that they need to look at and as a Council he did not think…to go from 100’ to 150’ that was a lot in his eyes and that was his opinion.

Ms. Boyd replied that as a Christian, listening to all the problems tonight, there was too much going on tonight for this to be such a problem.  They should some way be able to get together and have a sensible thing out of it.  Of course Mr. Maness was getting the worst end of the deal compared to these other people.  This community had asked her to do this and everybody signed it and they were saying that they bought these homes and now they cannot stand staying there.  
Council Member Tuggle commented that he had run across some stuff that might help solve some problems.  He had looked through all these ordinances.  He stated that Winston Salem has a special use permit and Durham has some things that give you some flexibility in trying to resolve this issue.  As an example Durham allows onsite enforcement, chicken owners were aware of applicable standards and notice to neighbors and administrative review and also they have to use a building permit and that gives you some flexibility according to the situation.  So there were some other ways of doing it that deals with the issue and it might help this situation too.

Council Member Burnette asked if that does away with this ordinance or was that after an ordinance and then it was in place and then there was an additional special use.
Council Member Tuggle replied that from what he could tell Durham seemed to have an ordinance in place, if you did not follow through, the residents must obtain a limited agricultural permit that allowed onsite enforcement.  The ordinance also, they make sure everybody meets standards.  
Ms. Stultz explained that if they did that, the only way to do that was through the land use regulations.  The proposal they have before them tonight was not a land use regulation.  It was part of the city code.  If they decided to go to a special use permit process then everybody that was out there the day they adopt it was grandfathered and nothing could be done about those circumstances.  The reason it was proposed to go from 100’ to 150’ and the reason they wanted to do 90 days instead of 6 months was because the warmer it gets the more intense the smell and the other problems for the folks in those neighborhoods who were dealing with this issue.  She added that there was also another complaint that was much more of an issue with chickens than Mr. Maness.  They had received a complaint that day about someone who had more birds than Mr. Maness.  She explained that when you start dealing with special use processes that puts them into land use regulations which makes the enforcement different and there was also a grandfathering issue. She added that Mr. Maness had also admitted to her last week that a couple of years ago he had put all of his birds somewhere else.  So, even if grandfathering was possible, and there were regulations that the police enforce and other things they all do in the city code, that was gone when they lift them off and she believed that Ms. Gilley has done some research and some recommendations concerning putting them in nuisance regulations as opposed to being done through animal control.  She pointed out that they have spent a lot of time on this issue trying to figure out what to do and what to recommend.
Council Member Turner explained that her frustration was again making another ordinance that was somewhat specific to a situation and they apply it to the whole city….here they go again, how do they enforce it, you have to enforce it for everybody, everybody does not have a problem and unfortunately Mr. Maness happens to be in a very visible spot.

Mr. Maness replied that he knew that and he was sorry that he had misled Ms. Stultz but there have always been chickens at his property, just not as many.  He added that he knew if he got rid of all of them there would be no other law to stand by.  He stated that he had a hen house that was built back there before the development was ever built.
Council Member Turner stated that she just hated to see them apply another ordinance that they may or may not be able to enforce in every corner of the city.  You can look at things where the complaints were generated and there were plenty of violations at this point in time that were on the books now.

The City Attorney, Ms. Gilley, explained that the problem with the proposed ordinance in the animal section was that the penalty was a Class 3 Misdemeanor.  That meant that if the police department goes out and issues a citation and they were also able to enforce it through civil penalty and since the law said only 20 pens and no roosters you would have to go before the judge and order abatement and then the litigation process of actually removing the chickens.  If the ban on chickens was in the zoning ordinance it would not be a misdemeanor and the only recourse would be to go to a judge and get an order abatement which you would have to go through the legal process of doing that.  The legal process of doing that was whatever provision was being violated may be abated by the time you get to court and then you have to start all over again once the violation occurs.  The enforceability was one reason it was put in the Animal section.

Ms. Stultz added that the zoning ordinance has a vested rights provision and that if the ordinance was amended anyone can vest a right to continue an activity that would now be in violation of the zoning ordinance.  Vesting the right, or a simple use of the grandfather clause, would allow current owners of chickens to keep them in the manner in which they are now kept.  That was why the zoning ordinance would not be a good place for these regulations.  Zoning regulations can only solve future problems.

Council Member Burnette explained that they asked the staff last month to take it back and address the true problems, the best they could, with what they were seeing within the city.  He pointed out that he personally thought they did a very good job and he understood the gentleman who had 50 chickens and the gentleman who had one or two roosters, but there was a cutoff point somewhere and where was it.  He added that personally, he liked the way it was proposed.  
Mr. Maness asked what good a bunch of hens was without a rooster.
Council Member Burnette pointed out that it was not for commercial business.

Mr. Maness stated that it was just like the book told them (that he passed to Council).  He explained that 98% of chickens were imports and that was the largest commodity that one business puts out and the United States was number one.  Poultry was number one and the exhibitors that make these poultry possible, breeders making them better layers, color, that was what they do.

Council Member Burnette replied that he agreed with him but it was just a fact that he did not believe that it belonged inside the city to which Mr. Maness asked if it could not be just even a few of them to which Council Member Burnette replied no and explained that you have to make the break somewhere, was it one or two and he thought they had addressed the problem, personally he thought it was zero.

Mr. Gibbs commented that he had never had one complaint about his chickens.
Mayor Grogan stated that he appreciated that and he also appreciated Mr. Maness’s comments and he voluntarily said he would get rid of his roosters and his chickens and the proof was in the pudding he guessed…

Ms. Gilley pointed out that they tabled the issue and needed to give a time to which Council Member Ellis replied that they should give them 30 days to which Council Member Turner added by the next Council meeting.

Council Member Carter stated that it had been reported that if Mr. Maness got rid of his chickens that he was going to bring in a bunch of beagles and hounds.
Mr. Maness replied that he was going to trade them for the hounds yes. He loved the outside and he had to do something outside in his backyard taking care of animals.  

Council Member Carter stated that his question was, if he brought in dogs would that be a nuisance problem.

Mr. Maness replied that he had dogs before and never had a problem [but] of course he did not have neighbors.  

Chief Pyrtle commented that he understood some of the concerns and he would enforce whatever the Council sees fit but the only thing, he had talked to some members of Council and they have had more than just complaints at Mr. Maness’s house and some other locations and if the ordinance did pass, he did not think it was fair that the animal control officer has to learn breeds of chickens and roosters.  That was the point he wanted to make, something cut and dry, zero to zero or if it was twenty chickens then it was 20 chickens but he would rather stay away from any specific breed.

Council Member Turner asked if he saw this as enforceable the way it was written now, the proposed ordinance….to which Chief Pyrtle replied that it could be enforceable.  He added that he absolutely understood some of these concerns and of the owners of the fowl and also the concerns of the neighbors adjacent to the property.

Action on the motion was as follows:  Council Members Myott, Turner and Ellis voted in favor of this motion.  Council Members Burnette, Tuggle and Carter voted in opposition.  As there was a tie, Mayor Grogan voted in favor of this motion.  This motion to table for 30 days carried.  [At the end of the meeting, to clarify this motion, the Council voted to table the item until the next regularly scheduled Council Meeting]
PUBLIC HEARINGS:

(a) Consideration of a request and adoption of an ordinance to close portions of E. Harris Place and Hidden Valley Drive.  (SC-05-02).
Mayor Grogan called for the public hearing and asked Ms. Stultz to come forward with her report.  
Ms. Stultz explained that at the February regular meeting, the Council adopted a Resolution of Intent to Close portions of E. Harris Place and Hidden Valley Drive.  The Council also scheduled this public hearing to hear comments on this street closing request filed by Peter F. Osborne, President, D. R. Development Corporation and David Morrow for Eden Elderly Housing, Ltd.

The Planning and Inspections Department recommended approval of the street closing. At their February 24, 2009 regular meeting, the Planning Board voted to recommend approval of the street closing.

The City has received a petition signed by the owner of 100 percent of the abutting property requesting that a section of East Harris Place and Hidden Valley Drive be closed. The subject portion of these streets was rerouted as part of the development of the Wal Mart property and construction of the new portion of East Harris Place (see attached maps). 

The Eden City Code, Chapter 13, Article 3, Division 3, and N.C.G.S. 160A-299 authorize the City Council, upon recommendation of the Planning Board, to consider closing or vacating of a street in accordance with the rules and procedures set forth therein. Furthermore, it permits the City Council to close a street provided that after a public hearing has been held, it appears to the satisfaction of the Council that closing the street or alley is not contrary to the public interest, and that the city has no interest in preserving the dedication of such street or alley for municipal purposes, and that no individual owning property in the vicinity of the street or alley would thereby be deprived of reasonable means of ingress and egress to his property.


Mayor Grogan asked if anyone would like to speak in favor or in opposition to which no one came forward to speak, he declared the public hearing closed.

A motion was made by Council Member Ellis seconded by Council Member Burnette to adopt an ordinance to close portions of E. Harris Place and Hidden Valley Drive.  All Council Members present voted in favor of this motion.
(b) Consideration of an amendment and an ordinance to amend Section 6-37 of the Eden City Code to modify a section dealing with conditions constituting a public nuisance.  CCA-09-02.  
Mayor Grogan called for the public hearing and asked Ms. Stultz to come forward with her report.  

Ms. Stultz explained that at their meeting in February , the Council scheduled this public hearing to hear comments on an amendment to the Chapter 6, Article II, Section 6-37 (A),(B) and (G) of the Eden City Code nuisance provisions dealing with conditions that constitute a nuisance.

The Planning and Inspections Department recommends approval of the amendment request.   At their February regular meeting, the Planning Board voted to recommend that the City Council approve this request.
The North Carolina General Statutes provide the City of Eden’s ability to enforce nuisance abatement.  As with many other ordinances allowed by the Legislature, community standards set the conditions that constitute a public nuisance along with those specifically set out in the enabling legislation.

Over the years, we have amended our nuisance ordinance several times.  One such amendment that has created unforeseen consequences is when the 2 acre standard was added.  Attached you will find a list of more than 500 parcels of land within our jurisdiction that contain more than two acres. All of you are familiar with the lot on Center Church Road that has created numerous problems for the neighborhood and the 2 acre limit has prevented us from enforcing a maintenance standard in keeping with the rest of the area.

We have numerous commercial properties that are larger than two acres.  Consider the negative impact to the community if Gildan, Osborne Baptist Church, Morehead Hospital or another similar property stopped mowing their grass.  For example, many of the lots in The Oaks and Bear Slide are more than two acres.  At the present time, we could only mow 25 feet from the property lines.  We really do not believe that this was the intent of the ordinance.

Based upon the foregoing information, staff recommends in favor of this request.

Mayor Grogan asked if anyone would like to speak in favor or in opposition to which no one came forward to speak, he declared the public hearing closed.

A motion was made by Council Member Burnette seconded by Council Member Tuggle to amend the ordinance as proposed.  All Council Members present voted in favor of this motion.
REQUESTS AND PETITIONS OF CITIZENS:
No one came forward to speak at this time. 
UNFINISHED BUSINESS:
(a) Consideration and adoption of an Ordinance to amend Chapter 3, Article 1, Section 3-3 of the Eden City Code pertaining to fowl within the City.  CCA-09-01.  

(b)       Consideration of Recommendation for Utility Accounts:  Owners vs. Renters.  
Both items (a) and (b) were moved to the first part of the meeting, just after Set Meeting Agenda.  
NEW BUSINESS:   

(a) Adoption of a Resolution to Open a New Portion of Hidden Valley Drive.  
RESOLUTION TO OPEN 

A NEW PORTION OF HIDDEN VALLEY DRIVE

BE IT HEREBY RESOLVED by the City Council of the City of Eden, North Carolina, that pursuant to the provisions of Section 160A-296 of the North Carolina General Statutes, the City Council of the City of Eden, North Carolina, does hereby open and dedicate for public use the following portion of Hidden Valley Drive located on property owned by D. R. Development Corporation and Eden Elderly Housing, Ltd. within its city limits:

Beginning at a point in the southern right of way of the new East/West alignment of East Harris Place; said point being located the following courses from the southeast comer of the Greensboro News and Record Property as recorded in Deed Book 854, Page 1063 at the Rockingham County Register of Deeds: South 00° 39'  52" East, 57.39 feet to a point in the southern right of way of East Harris Place; thence along the southern right of way, North 88° 30' 04" East, 140.66 feet; thence North 85° 30' 45" East, 56.47 feet to the point of Beginning. Thence from said point of Beginning along a curve to the right having a radius of 20 feet with a chord bearing and distance of South 51° 01' 07" East, 27.95 feet to a point; thence South 06° 41' 37" East, 273.55 feet to a point in the western right of way of the original alignment of East Harris Place as recorded in Map Book 28, Page 289; thence crossing said right of way North 83° 18' 23" East, 50.00 feet to a point; thence North 06° 41' 37" West, 273.55 feet to a point; thence along a curve to the right having a radius of 20 feet with a chord bearing and distance of North 37° 37' 53" East, 27.95 feet to a point in the new East/West alignment of East Harris Place per Map Book 54, Page 45; thence along the new southern right of way of East Harris Place along a curve to the right and having a radius of 1890 feet with a chord bearing and distance of South 82° 48' 45" West, 56.47 feet to a point; thence continuing along the same curve to the right having a radius of 1890 feet with a chord bearing and distance of South 84° 09' ​45" West, 32.59 feet to the point and place of Beginning.


APPROVED, ADOPTED AND EFFECTIVE, this 24th day of March, 2009.

CITY OF EDEN

By: John E. Grogan, Mayor

ATTEST:

Sheralene Thompson, City Clerk

A motion was made by Council Member Tuggle seconded by Council Member Carter to approve and adopt this resolution.  All Council Members present voted in favor of this motion.  
(b) Recommendation to accept bid on 422 Morgan Road.  
The City has received a bid on the vacant lot at 422 Morgan Road in the amount of $3,000.00 from William Hazelwood.  The tax value of the property is $3,339.00.

The original advertisement for bids was run in the Eden Daily News on February 3 and 10, 2009.  The bid was received from Mr. Hazelwood and the advertisement for upset bids was run in the Eden Daily News on February 20 and 27, 2009.  No upset bids were received.

The house situated on the lot was demolished by the City of Eden as a result of a housing code violation and the lot was purchased by the City at public auction through the collection process.  The cost of the demolition was $4,220.00.  

Based upon the foregoing information, it was recommended that the City Council accept Mr. Hazelwood’s bid.  

A motion was made by Council Member Tuggle seconded by Council Member Ellis to approve the recommendation to accept Mr. Hazelwood’s bid.  All Council Members present voted in favor of this motion.  
(c) Adopt Order of Collection for nuisance abatement fees to be collected as delinquent property taxes.  
Ms. Stultz explained that the attached item contained a list of properties which have had nuisance violations and the costs associated with the abatement of the violation (copies of the invoices have been delivered to the City Clerk with the Order of Collection).

These particular liens are collected in the same manner as delinquent property taxes.  The staff needs for the Council to formally establish these liens and then to authorize legal action.  When they appear in court, formal action will be proven through the minutes and the execution of the attached Order of Collection.

A motion was made by Council Member Tuggle seconded by Council Member Burnette to adopt this order of collection for nuisance abatement fees.  All Council Members present voted in favor of this motion.  
(d) Confirm the amount of indebtedness of demolitions costs to be collected in the same manner as special assessments.  
The following properties have been the subject of housing code actions and the structures situated on the properties have been demolished pursuant to an Ordinance adopted by the Eden City Council.  The cost of the demolition is noted for each property.


131 Fieldcrest Road
3,550.00


214 Matthews Street
1,350.00


216 Matthews Street
1,350.00

These particular liens are collected in the same manner as special assessments.  The staff needs for the City Council to formally establish these liens and then to authorize legal action.  When staff appears in court, the City Council’s formal action will be proven through the minutes.

A motion was made by Council Member Tuggle seconded by Council Member Ellis to approve this action.  All Council Members present voted in favor of this motion. 
REPORTS FROM STAFF:

A. Monthly Financial Report 

Financial Report – Tammie McMichael

A motion was made by Council Member Ellis seconded by Council Member Turner to approve the Financial Report.  All Council Members present voted in favor of this motion.
B. Finance & Human Resources - No Report
C. Environmental Services - No Report
D. Engineering - No Report
E. Economic & Tourism Development - No Report
F. Parks, Recreation & Facility Maintenance - No Report
G. Police - No Report
H. Fire – No Report
I. Planning & Inspections - No Report
J. City Attorney - No Report
K. City Manager- No Report
CONSENT AGENDA:
(a)   Approval and adoption of minutes: February 17, 2009 and March 7, 2009 
 

(b)  Approval to hold a public hearing and to consider an ordinance for a zoning text amendment to reflect    mandatory statutory changes to the zoning ordinance.  ZONING CASE Z-09-01.  
City staff has filed a zoning text amendment to amend the Zoning Ordinance.  The request is to amend sections of the Zoning Ordinance to reflect mandated statutory changes adopted by the N.C. General Assembly.

The Planning Department has recommended approval of the text amendment changes.  The Planning Board considered this request at their February 24, 2009 meeting and recommended that the request be approved.

Please call a public hearing and request an ordinance be prepared for your April 21, 2009, meeting.

(c)   Approval and adoption of Resolution to apply for Economic Stimulus Funding for Water Efficiency Project.  
We are currently working with Cavanaugh & Associates to complete grant applications for the Clean Water State Revolving Fund and Drinking Water State Revolving Fund.  The attached resolution allows the city to apply for economic stimulus funding for a water efficiency project- conversion of water meters to automated meter reading technology.

RESOLUTION TO APPLY FOR ECONOMIC STIMULUS FUNDING FOR

WATER EFFICIENCY PROJECT

WHEREAS,
The Federal Clean Water Act Amendments of 1987 and safe Drinking Water Act Amendments of 1996 and the North Carolina Water Infrastructure Act of 2005 (NCGS 159G) have authorized the making of loans and grants to aid eligible units of government in financing the cost of construction of wastewater or  drinking water system improvements, and

WHEREAS,
The City of Eden has need for and intends to construct a wastewater or drinking water system project.  The proposed Water Efficiency project will provide benefits to the sewer utility.  Sewer usage volumes and revenues are based upon water meter reading and accounting.  Any improvements to water metering accuracies and accounting will directly benefit the sewer billings and subsequently improve sewer revenues.   In order to increase water efficiency for the City of Eden Water System, the City proposes to improve its water metering accuracies by converting its water meters to AMR Technology, and

WHEREAS,
The City of Eden intends to request economic stimulus funding which will be provided through a combination of grant funds and a principal forgiveness (0% interest) loan for the project,

NOW THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED, BY THE CITY COUNCIL OF THE CITY OF EDEN:

That the City of Eden will arrange financing for all remaining costs of the project, if approved for economic stimulus funding.

That the City of Eden will adopt and place into effect on or before completion of the project a schedule of fees and charges and other available funds which will provide adequate funds for proper operation, maintenance, and administration of the system and the repayment of all principal and interest on the debt.

That the governing body of the City of Eden agrees to include in the loan agreement a provision authorizing the State Treasurer, upon failure of the City of Eden to make scheduled repayment of the loan, to withhold from the City of Eden any State funds that would otherwise be distributed to the local government unit in an amount sufficient to pay all sums then due and payable to the State as a repayment of the loan.

That the City of Eden will provide for efficient operation and maintenance of the project on completion of construction thereof.

That Brad Corcoran, City Manager, the Authorized Official, and successors so titled, is hereby authorized to execute and file an application on behalf of the City of Eden with the State of North Carolina for economic stimulus funding to aid in the construction of the project described above.

That the Authorized Official, and successors so titled, is hereby authorized and directed to furnish such information as the appropriate State agency may request in connection with such application or the project:  to make the assurances as contained above; and to execute such other documents as may be required in connection with the application.

That the City of Eden has substantially complied or will substantially comply with all Federal, State, and local laws, rules, regulations, and ordinances applicable to the project and to Federal and State grants and loans pertaining thereto.

APPROVED, ADOPTED AND EFFECTIVE this 24th day of March, 2009.

CITY OF EDEN
By:   John E. Grogan, Mayor

ATTEST:     

Sheralene Thompson, City Clerk

(d)  Approval and adoption of Resolution to apply for stimulus funds for the I&I Northern Smith River, and Dry Creek sewer improvement projects.  
RESOLUTION BY CITY OF EDEN COUNCIL

WHEREAS,
The Federal Clean Water Act Amendments of 1987 and the North Carolina the Water Infrastructure Act of 2005 (NCGS 159G) and the American Recovery and Reinvestment Act have authorized the making of loans and grants to aid eligible units of government in financing the cost of construction of (state whether a wastewater treatment works, wastewater collection system, drinking water treatment works, and/or drinking water distribution system), and

WHEREAS,
The City of Eden has need for and intends to construct the following wastewater collection system projects: 

· Northern Smith River and Dry Creek Sanitary Improvements

· Inflow and Infiltration Repairs in Dry Creek, Kuder Street and Bridge Street Subsystems


WHEREAS,
The City of Eden intends to request state loan and grant as part of the American Recovery and Reinvestment Act for the project,

NOW THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED, BY THE COUNCIL OF THE CITY OF EDEN:
That City of Eden, the Applicant, will arrange financing for all remaining costs of the project, if approved for a State loan or grant award.

That the Applicant will adopt and place into effect on or before completion of the project a schedule of fees and charges and other available funds which will provide adequate funds for proper operation, maintenance, and administration of the system and the repayment of all principal and interest on the debt.

That the governing body of the Applicant agrees to include in the loan agreement a provision authorizing the State Treasurer, upon failure of the City of Eden to make scheduled repayment of the loan, to withhold from the City of Eden any State funds that would otherwise be distributed to the local government unit in an amount sufficient to pay all sums then due and payable to the State as a repayment of the loan.

That the Applicant will provide for efficient operation and maintenance of the project on completion of construction thereof.

That Brad Corcoran, the City Manager, the Authorized Official, and successors so titled, is hereby authorized to execute and file an application on behalf of the Applicant with the State of North Carolina for a loan or grant to aid in the construction of the project described above.

That the Authorized Official, and successors so titled, is hereby authorized and directed to furnish such information as the appropriate State agency may request in connection with such application or the project:  to make the assurances as contained above; and to execute such other documents as may be required in connection with the application.

That the Applicant has substantially complied or will substantially comply with all Federal, State, and local laws, rules, regulations, and ordinances applicable to the project and to Federal and State grants and loans pertaining thereto.

Adopted this the 24th day of March, 2009 at Council Chambers in City Hall of Eden, North Carolina.

John E. Grogan, Mayor

Attest: Sheralene Thompson, CMC
City Clerk

 (e)   Approval and adoption of Budget Amendment #6.  
The loan in the Emergency Communication Fund for the 911 System Upgrade includes the maintenance for the Records Management System.  This is not a qualified expense for Emergency Communications money; therefore we have to move money from the General Fund to cover this to be in compliance with the 911 board.  Funds were set aside and reserved in the Police Department 2008-2009 General Fund budget. The attached budget amendment transfers the total maintenance for 5 years for the RMS from the General Fund to the Emergency Communications Fund.

	
	 
	Account #
	 From 
	 To 
	 Amount 

	General Fund
	
	
	
	
	

	 Expenditures
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	Police Emergency Communications
	10-4310-32102
	 $               68,100.00 
	 $        36,500.00 
	 $        (31,600.00)

	Spec Approp: Contrib to Emerg Comm
	10-9920-24000
	 $                 7,900.00 
	 $        39,500.00 
	 $          31,600.00 

	
	
	
	
	
	 $                         -   

	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	Emergency Communications Fund
	
	
	
	

	 Revenues
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	Contribution from General Fund
	24-3839-89010
	 $                 7,900.00 
	 $        39,500.00 
	 $          31,600.00 

	
	
	
	
	
	

	Emergency Communications Fund
	
	
	
	

	 Expenditures
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	Holding Account: 911 System
	24-4330-77000
	 $               14,100.00 
	 $        45,700.00 
	 $          31,600.00 

	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	Transfer amount for 5-year maintenance agreement for RMS system that was purchased with the new 911 system from

	the General Fund to the Emergency Communications fund.
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	Adopted and effective this 24th day of March, 2009.
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	Attest:
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	 
	

	Sheralene Thompson, City Clerk
	
	 John Grogran, Mayor 
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	


(f)  Approval and adoption of a Resolution for Veteran Government Bond, Stamp and Coin Program.  
 
RESOLUTION

FOR VETERAN GOVERNMENT BOND, STAMP, AND COIN PROGRAM

WHEREAS, the nation is blessed with men and women who voluntarily swear an oath to defend the Constitution of the United States of America against all enemies, foreign and domestic; and

WHEREAS, these men and women make great personal sacrifices in the name of our Constitution thereby ensuring the perpetuation of our individual liberties;

WHEREAS, these same men and women voluntarily make great personal sacrifices to carry democracy and extend the freedoms we enjoy to the underprivileged of the world; 

WHEREAS, some of these men and women will incur great personal hardships and catastrophic injury in the performance of their duties; 

WHEREAS, we feel duty bound to honor, support, and provide relief to these warriors and their families

NOW, THEREFORE, the Eden City Council, City of Eden, NC, does hereby resolve its total and unequivocal support of an initiative implementing a new government bond, stamp, and coin program, the proceeds from which shall be used exclusively for those warriors and their families who have borne the brunt of preserving our freedoms and extending those freedoms throughout the world. 

Adopted this 24th day of March, 2009











John E. Grogan, Mayor

ATTEST:

Sheralene S. Thompson, City Clerk

(g)  Approval and adoption of a Resolution to apply for Economic Stimulus Funding to install mixers in the elevated water tanks to circulate water in the tank and to improve water quality by reducing dead spots where water with depleted chlorine might accumulate.  
RESOLUTION BY CITY OF EDEN COUNCIL

WHEREAS,
The Federal Clean Water Act Amendments of 1987 and the North Carolina the Water Infrastructure Act of 2005 (NCGS 159G) and the American Recovery and Reinvestment Act have authorized the making of loans and grants to aid eligible units of government in financing the cost of construction of drinking water treatment works, and/or drinking water distribution system, and

WHEREAS,
The City of Eden has need for and intends to construct the following water distribution system and drinking water treatment facility projects: 

· Installation of solar powered mixers in the following elevated storage tanks; Freedom Park, Caleb Street, Dunn Street, Hamilton Street and Grove Street

· Installation of a solar powered mixer for algae control in the raw water impoundment reservoir


WHEREAS,
The City of Eden intends to request state loan and grant as part of the American Recovery and Reinvestment Act for the project,

NOW THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED, BY THE COUNCIL OF THE CITY OF EDEN:

That City of Eden, the Applicant, will arrange financing for all remaining costs of the project, if approved for a State loan or grant award.

That the Applicant will adopt and place into effect on or before completion of the project a schedule of fees and charges and other available funds which will provide adequate funds for proper operation, maintenance, and administration of the system and the repayment of all principal and interest on the debt.

That the governing body of the Applicant agrees to include in the loan agreement a provision authorizing the State Treasurer, upon failure of the City of Eden to make scheduled repayment of the loan, to withhold from the City of Eden any State funds that would otherwise be distributed to the local government unit in an amount sufficient to pay all sums then due and payable to the State as a repayment of the loan.

That the Applicant will provide for efficient operation and maintenance of the project on completion of construction thereof.

That Brad Corcoran, the City Manager, the Authorized Official, and successors so titled, is hereby authorized to execute and file an application on behalf of the Applicant with the State of North Carolina for a loan or grant to aid in the construction of the project described above.

That the Authorized Official, and successors so titled, is hereby authorized and directed to furnish such information as the appropriate State agency may request in connection with such application or the project:  to make the assurances as contained above; and to execute such other documents as may be required in connection with the application.




That the Applicant has substantially complied or will substantially comply withall Federal, State, and 

local laws, rules, regulations, and ordinances applicable to the project and to Federal and State grants and 

loans pertaining thereto.

Adopted this the 24th day of March, 2009 at Council Chambers in City Hall of Eden, North Carolina.

John E. Grogan, Mayor

Attest: 
Sheralene Thompson, CMC


City Clerk

A motion was made by Council Member Tuggle seconded by Council Member Turner to approve the 

Consent Agenda items.  All Council Members present voted in favor of this motion.  
Council Member Myott asked to be excused from the Closed Session.  

A motion was made by Council Member Ellis seconded by Council Member Tuggle to excuse Council

Member Myott.  All Council Members present voted in favor of this motion.  

CLOSED SESSION:
Closed Session according to GS 143-318.11(a)(5) for the discussion on the sale of surplus properties at public auction.

A motion was made by Council Member Ellis seconded by Council Member Turner to go into Closed Session according to GS 143-318.11(a)(5) for the discussion on the sale of surplus properties at public auction.   All Council Members present voted in favor of this motion. 
OPEN SESSION:
A motion was made by Council Member Ellis seconded by Council Member Burnette to return to Open Session.  All Council Members present voted in favor of this motion.  
APPROVAL OF A RESOLUTION AUTHORIZING THE SALE OF REAL PROPERTY AT PUBLIC AUCTION (241 THE BOULEVARD)

RESOLUTION AUTHORIZING THE SALE

OF REAL PROPERTY AT PUBLIC AUCTION

WHEREAS, the City of Eden owns the following real property:

241 The Boulevard

BEGINNING at a stake at the intersection of Irving Avenue (formerly Byrd Avenue) and Boulevard Street in Spray, Rockingham County, North Carolina; and running thence North 45 deg. 7 min. West with the Boulevard 56 feet to A.D. Wanamaker’s corner; thence South 43 deg. 15 min. West 76.2 feet to a corner formerly J.W. Pugh’s line; thence south 45 deg. 7 min. East 56 feet to Irving Avenue; thence North 43 deg. 15 min. East with Irving Avenue 76.2 feet to the PLACE OF BEGINNING.  See Deed Book 241, page 567, Book 173, page 424, Book 270, page 413, Book 228, page 510 and Book 1344, page 1339.
The property being more commonly known as 241 The Boulevard, Eden, North Carolina, and identified by the Rockingham County Tax Dept. as PIN 7070-14-42-5530-00 and Parcel Number 107384.

WHEREAS, the City of Eden desires to sell the real property described above at public auction; and

WHEREAS, the City of Eden is authorized to dispose of real property belonging to the City at public auction pursuant to North Carolina General Statute 160A-266; and

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED, by the City Council for the City of Eden, that the real property described above is hereby authorized to be sold at public auction, and the public auction will commence April 25, 2009 at 10:00 a.m. at 223 The Boulevard.  
BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED, that the terms of sale will be as follows:

The real property will be sold to the highest bidder subject to City Council acceptance of the bid amount.  The real property is offered, purchased and accepted by the buyer “AS IS” and “WITH ALL FAULTS”.  The City and its agent make no warranties or guarantees whatsoever whether written, oral, or implied as to quality, condition or habitability.  The auction sale will be an absolute auction and include a ten percent (10%) buyer’s Premium.  The highest bidder at the sale is required to make a bid deposit in the amount of three thousand dollars ($3,000). 

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED, that any offer or bid made on the real property described above must be accepted and confirmed by the City Council before the sale will be effective.

 APPROVED, ADOPTED AND EFFECTIVE this 24th day of March, 2009.







CITY OF EDEN







BY:  John E. Grogan, Mayor

ATTEST:

Sheralene Thompson, City Clerk
A motion was made by Council Member Burnette seconded by Council Member Ellis to approve and adopt a resolution authorizing the sale of real property at public auction (241 The Boulevard).  All Council Members present voted in favor of this motion.  

CLARIFICATION CONCERNING A MOTION ON AMENDING CHAPTER 3, ARTICLE 1, SECTION 3-3 OF THE EDEN CITY CODE PERTAINING TO FOWL WITHIN THE CITY.  

 

A motion was made by Council Member Ellis seconded by Council Member Burnette that the item will tabled until the next regularly scheduled meeting of the City Council.  All Council Members present voted in favor of this motion.  
 

ADJOURNMENT:












A motion was made by Council Member Tuggle seconded by Council Member Turner to adjourn.  All Council Members voted in favor of this motion.  

                                                          














Respectfully submitted































 ____________________________
Sheralene S. Thompson, CMC                                                           
City Clerk

ATTEST:

________________

John E. Grogan
Mayor 
1
3

